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2016-2017 ANNUAL MEETING AGENDA  
FIRST UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST CHURCH OF HOUSTON  

Copperfield, Museum District, Thoreau/Stafford  
Sunday, June 4, 2016, 11:30 a.m.  

 
Call to Worship  
 

Opening Hymn  
 

Welcome - Rev. Dr. Daniel OôConnell  
 

Traveling Music - sung in unison, twice through, as children and teachers exit.  
As you go may joy surround you, as you go, go in peace.  
Know our love is with you always, as you go, as you go.  

 

Call to Order - Michael Morrison, President  
 

Appointment of a parliamentarian, time-keeper, process observer and election tellers  
 

Review of Rules of Procedure  

¶ No person may speak for more than two minutes at a time. 

¶ No person may speak more than once on any one item as long as anyone else who hasn't yet spoken to the 
 item wishes the floor. 

¶ After initial presentation, debate time for each item requiring a vote shall be 10 minutes. After ten minutes, 
 a motion shall be automatically put, ñShall debate be extended for ten minutes?ò Any time that a 
 majority shall fail to extend time, debates shall be closed and the question on the floor put to a vote. 
 

Review of Covenant  
In our search for truth and meaning, and as members of the community of First Unitarian Universalist Church 
of Houston, we make the following commitments to one another:  
We work to build community.  

We treat one another in a friendly, open, and welcoming manner.  
We give generously of ourselves and our resources and we inspire others to do the same.  
We participate in the life of the community.  
We care for one another.  
We give and seek constructive feedback in our relationships with one another. 
 

We work toward open, honest, effective and respectful communication.  
We treat others with respect, honesty, and good faith.  
We nurture person-to-person and group-to-group relationships.  
We speak for ourselves alone.  
We accept that conflict will occur.  
We develop processes that recognize conflict and disagreements when or before they arise.  
We accept responsibility to work constructively to resolve differences and we seek help when unable to do so.  
We listen actively and we attempt to understand the perspective of the other even while in disagreement 
with that viewpoint.  
We stay in the conversation, even when difficulties arise.  

 

We work to make effective decisions as a community.  
We work toward consensus and we practice a democratic process for decision-making.  
We discuss issues out in the open and with respect.  
 

Vote: Approve Minutes from the Annual Meeting held on May 15, 2016  
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Nominating Committee Presentation  
Vote: Nominees for the Board and the Nominating Committee (See Annual Report, page 8 & 9)  
 
State of the Church Presentation 
By Michael Morrison  
 
Budget Presentation  
2017-2018 Budget (See Annual Report, page 21) 
 

Adjourn 
 

2015-2016 Annual Meeting Minutes 

First Unitarian Universalist Church of Houston, Inc. 
Copperfield, Museum District, Thoreau/Stafford 

Sunday, May 15, 2016, 11:30 am 
 

Welcome ï Rev. Dr. Daniel OôConnell 
 
Senior Minister Daniel OôConnell welcomed the membership and gave a reading.  Available printed materials 
include a 40-page annual report and three supplements ï an update on the capital campaign, a briefing on sala-
ry confidentiality, and a briefing on funding for social justice ministries.  
 
Rev. OôConnell celebrated leaders, religious educators, and growth group leaders.  
 
There are technical problems with one of the campus locations, so members are asked to greet one another and 
converse while Houston Sound System works on a resolution.  
 
Call to Order ï Karen Carlson, President 
 
Board President Karen Carlson welcomes the congregation to the 2016 Annual Meeting of the First Unitarian 
Universalist Church of Houston, Incorporated and brought it to order.  
 
Quorum: A minimum of 70 members in attendance is required for a quorum.   
 
Karen Carlson declared that a quorum exists with 120 members.  
 
Appointment of a parliamentarian, time-keeper, process observer and election tellers 
 
Karen reviewed the agenda for the meeting and the following roles were appointed: 
 

 

Parliamentarian Jeff Skarda 

Timekeeper Jennifer Sorrell 

Process Observer Michael Morrison 

Election Tellers Tracy Cook, Copperfield Coordinator 

  Deirdre Hammons, Thoreau Coordinator 

  Jennifer Sorrell, Museum District Coordinator 

Secretary David Smith 
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Review of Rules of Procedures 
 
Karen Carlson reviewed the following rules of procedure:  
 
¶ No person may speak for more than two minutes at a time.  
¶ No person may speak more than once on any one item as long as anyone else who hasn't yet spoken to the 
item wishes the floor.  

¶ After initial presentation, debate time for each item requiring a vote shall be 10 minutes. After ten minutes, 
a motion shall be automatically put, ñShall debate be extended for ten minutes?ò Any time that a majority 
shall fail to extend time, debates shall be closed and the question on the floor put to a vote. 

¶ Speak to the chair/camera, not to the congregation, so that you are visible at every location. The other cam-
puses would like to see your face, not your back.  

¶ Tell us: your name, whether you are FOR or AGAINST the issue, and then make your statement. 
 
Karen asked the congregation to vote to accept these rules.  Motion to accept the rules made and seconded.  
The membership approved the acceptance of the rules and procedures.  
 
Review of Covenant 
 
Karen reminded members about our covenant ï that we work to build community, we work toward open, hon-
est, effective and respectful communication; and we work to make effective decisions as a community.  
 
Vote:  Approve Minutes from the Annual Meeting held on May 17, 2015 
 
A motion was moved to accept the minutes and seconded.  The membership approved the 2014-2015 Annual 
Meeting Minutes.  
 
Nominating Committee Presentation 
 
Garth Ogzewalla, Chair, gave a report on the process of recruiting potential Board and Nominating Committee 
members.  
 
The current Nominating Committee screened candidates, conducted in-person interviews, and is recommend-
ing Bob Miller (Museum), Jan Elias (Thoreau), and Frances Johnson (Museum) for the Board of Trustees.   
  
The bylaws require a minimum of one representative per campus ï this slate, if approved, would have a board 
with six members from the Museum District, one from Copperfield, and two from Thoreau.  
 
Motion to accept slate of Board candidates moved and seconded.  
 
The membership voted to accept the slate of Board candidates.  
 
The current Nominating Committee screened candidates, conducted in-person interviews, and is recommend-
ing Andy Savidge (Copperfield) and Kendra Pecci (Museum) for the Nominating committee. 
 
The membership voted to accept the slate of Nominating Committee candidates. 
 
State of the Church Presentation 
 
Karen Carlson made a presentation on the State of the Church:  Where Have We Been and Where Are We Go-
ing? 
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Topics included  
¶ Mission Statement 
¶ New Ends Statements (Goals of the Church) 
¶ New Initiatives of the Last Five Years 

ß Nourish Spirituality 
ß Advance Justice 

§ Social Justice 
§ Signature Projects 

ß Extend Unitarian Universalism 
§ Building UU Relationships 
§ Celebrating the beginnings of our suburban presence 

¶ Length of Membership  
¶ Our UU Neighborhood in Texas 
¶ Financial 
¶ Did you Know? 

ß Religious Education participation rates 
ß Social Justice participation rates 

¶ Thinking Ahead 
ß More than 90% of US churches are declining. 
ß Churches that grow are outwardly focused. 
ß Board of Trustees & Senior minister believe that growth is essential to the future of the church.  

 
Karen concluded that thanks to your time, talent, and treasure, First Church has accomplished a lot on all three 
campuses in the last five years.  Members are invited to share their comments or visions for the future through 
the Healthy Communications Team, the Board of Trustees, or the Ministers. 
 
Budget Presentation 
 
Karen Carlson made a presentation on the fiscal budget.  
 
Topics included 
¶ Financial Highlights 
¶ 2016-2017 Budget Compared to Current Year 
¶ Sustainability 
¶ Staff & Compensation* 
¶ Changes from last year 
¶ MD Social Justice Budget Petition 
¶ Final Budget Comments 
 
A motion was made to approve the budget and seconded  
 
One member of the Museum District rose to speak in favor of the budget, saying that she appreciates that our 
church is fiscally healthy and doing the right thing by not putting ourselves into debt.  Credit goes to the min-
ister and thanks to the board, especially the board president, Karen Carlson, for the hard work and for being 
open to letting the membership see the big picture of the church.   
 
The membership voted to approve the budget.  
 
Adjourn 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 12:45 pm.  
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CANDIDATES FOR THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE 

Sara Brown - Museum District 
 
I was born and raised in Nebraska, not far from Lincoln. I went to the Colorado 
School of Mines in Golden, Colorado, where I met my husband Kelly, and got my 
BS in Chemical Engineering. Since Kelly is a Petroleum Engineer, Houston is the 
logical place for us to live and work! We have two children. Son Deklan is 13 and 
in 8th grade, while daughter Maren, at 12, is in 6th grade. 
 

I grew up in the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ). My parents were extremely 
active in the church and I always felt like the people in our church were a part of 
our extended family. As an adult, I wanted to make sure to find a church for our 
kids to grow up in, too. During our church search, we visited the Disciples of 
Christ church, but it didn't feel like the right fit. However, after attending First UU 

Church, it was clear that this is the community for us and our children. We have been attending the church 
regularly for a little over 12 years and officially joined the church around 6 years ago. Kelly and I have 
been active in the OWL program, teaching the 7-9 class for 3 years, the 4-6 class last Autumn, and are cur-
rently helping with the 10-12 class. 

Johanna K. DeYoung - Thoreau 
 
Since 2000, Johanna K. DeYoung has been a member of the First Unitarian 
Universalist Church Thoreau Campus. She, and her husband, S. John Vindekilde, 
had been in search for a liberal faith to foster spiritual growth among their three 
children, Otto, Inger, and Eva. Johanna has been active at Thoreau having served 
as a Board Member, Interim Director Religious Education (R.E.); R.E. Teacher, 
Hospitality Member, Membership Member, Healthy Communications Team 
Lead, Worship Committee Team Member, Lay Minister, and Worship Associate. 
 
Professionally, Johanna is a public health dentist where she emphasizes  
prevention among at-risk populations in the Houston area. Previous to her 
career in dentistry, she was an Oncology nurse. 

Joe Zuchlewski  - Museum District 
 
I have been a member at First Church for over ten years serving on the Stewardship 
Committee, the Board of Trustees, the Welcoming Team, and have been a long time 
member of the Auction Committee. I truly believe that the work of First Church sets 
a positive example of liberal religion in the greater Houston area. And the people of 
First church have become interesting and close friends. I look forward to serving on 
the Nominating Committee.  
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CANDIDATES FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Leona Harrison - Museum District 
 
Leona has been a member at First Church for over five years. After serving as a 
greeter for one year, she took on the role of Welcome Team Co-Chair where she 
has been ever since. She enjoys the welcoming aspect of First Church and plans 
to continue to support those efforts. Other than her commitment to First Church, 
she is an active volunteer for the local PTA and community theater, The Pearland 
Theatre Guild. She is in her second year as Education Chair on the PTG Board of 
Directors. She is looking forward to the opportunity to serve on First Churchôs 
Board of Directors in an effort to learn more about each campus as she serves our 
greater congregation better. 

Betty Johnson - Thoreau 
 
Betty Johnson has been a UU since 2000, when she joined the (then) Thoreau 
congregation. She is currently on the Campus Advisory Team for Thoreau, serves 
as a Worship Associate, and also works with AV for the Sunday worship services. 
Recently, she lead the Thoreau Ad Hoc Growth team in making the recommenda-
tion to purchase property in Richmond. Betty previously served as Thoreau's  
President, Chair of the Finance team, RE Committee, RE teacher, and OWL Facili-
tator. She has served on boards of a number of professional and community organi-
zations. Betty lives in Sugar Land and works as an Earth Scientist for Chevron 
Energy Technology Company. 

Carolyn Leap - Museum District 
 
Carolyn has previously served on the Board of Trustees (2008-2011), the Transition 
Team (2008-2009), and as a Board representative to the Leadership Development 
Team/Nominating Committee (2009-2010). More recently, she has worked as a 
teacher and as a mentor with the 8th Grade Coming of Age program (2013-2015) and 
as a tutor at Project Row Houses. 
 
Carolyn enjoys singing with the choir at Museum District and works in science  
education at the Houston Museum of Natural Science, because somebody has to build 
skyscrapers out of marshmallows and spaghetti! 
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REV. BONNIE VEGIARD 
 
Thoreau has had a big year this year, to say the least. We have several highlights to 
note: 
 
Like many others, we were concerned about the change in political administration and 
its impact on immigrants, people who rely on a social safety net, and the environment. 
In response to these concerns and as a way to share our values with the community, we 
organized a pre-inauguration Vespers service on Jan. 19, 2017 to highlight our commit-

ment to promoting love and acceptance, creating community, and advancing justice. Betty Johnson was instru-
mental in the conception and organization of this service, and invited multiple Thoreau members to take active 
parts. 
 
With an awareness of the time-limited nature of our reserves and the expensive rental situation of our campus, 
a group began brainstorming alternatives that might utilize our capital fund in a way that would make our cam-
pus more sustainable and establish a more permanent location in Fort Bend County. The campus began con-
versations about where realistic locations might be that would use our funds to their best advantage and tap 
into the growth in this large, diverse county. As an experiment, group members began watching the real estate 
market, keeping an open mind about what properties might work in non-traditional ways. The campus began to 
have structured conversations about how and why we were committed to continual growth. 
 
Much to everyoneôs surprise, a property emerged that seemed to fit 
our criteria. Because our conversation had started before this property 
was realistically available, the campus was able to move quickly to 
embrace this property as a real option. Working closely with Rev. 
Daniel and Evan Michael-Idyes, the campus team of Betty Johnson, 
Jan Elias, Davis Tolman, and Deirdre Hammons put many hours into 
evaluating the property and engaging the congregation. The result of 
all this work is that we closed on the Clayhead Rd. property in Rich-
mond, TX on May 11, 2017. This is a huge step for our campus, and 
we are both excited and understandably anxious about its implica-
tions. We will develop a clear timeline for moving to that site as renovations are completed. 
 
Finally, we acknowledge both the opportunity and the challenge of leadership changes, as Rev. Bonnie Vegi-
ard ends her 5 years at the campus to take a full-time social work position. This change adds to some of the 
anxiety of the planned site move. Both Rev. Bonnie and the Thoreau campus are facing a very new future with 
mixed emotions of excitement and anxiety. The past five years have been filled with good work of developing 
the identity of the Thoreau Campus as part of First UU Houston, and we all look forward to the new challenges 
in the years to come.  

 
REV. ANGELA HENDERSON 
 
Whew! Itôs been an extraordinary year. I have loved serving First Church and am con-
vinced there are so many people yearning to know about a religious home such as ours. 
Iôve learned so much from Rev. Daniel OôConnell, Rev. Bonnie Vegiard, Carol Burrus, 
and Ralph Krog. Iôve learned so much from you in the manners of leadership and what 
it means to live as a Unitarian Universalist. As your minister, I have reached out to or-
ganizations within Houston so that our presence is felt and known ï organizations like 
Planned Parenthood and the Faith Leaders Coalition. Iôve participated in events hosted 
by the City of Houston and the Anti-Defamation League. Iôve had the privilege of serv-


